Minutes of the regular meeting of the Daggett County Commission/Redevelopment Agency Board held on Tuesday, May 8, 2018 in the Commissioner Chambers at the Daggett County Courthouse.  Commissioners Jack Lytle, Randy Asay and Clyde Slaugh were present.  Auditor/Recorder Keri Pallesen, Sheriff Erik Bailey, Attorney Niel Lund and Clerk/Treasurer Brian Raymond were also present.  The meeting was called to order at 8:03 a.m. by Commissioner Asay as Commissioner Lytle was running late this morning due to his other job. 

Also present:  Matt Tippets, John Foster, Ned Brady, Carrie Poulsen and Lincoln Berthold
Old Business:  Commissioner Slaugh said that he went to Vernal yesterday to look at the surplus airport lights and they are in good shape and there are about 900 of them and they are asking about $9,000.  Mr. Slaugh also visited the AWOS system in Duchesne and he said it is interesting how it is set up.   
Citizen Comments:  Commissioner Asay asked for comments and no comments were given.
Approve Minutes:  No minutes were available for review.
The Open Invoice Register was presented for review and approval:  The open invoice register of $28,245.92 was available from the Auditor Recorder’s Office.  Commissioner Slaugh made the motion to approve the invoice register of May 7, 2018 in the amount of $28,245.92 and Commissioner Asay seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion carried.  

Correspondence:  Commissioner asked if there was anything else and Clerk/Treasurer Brian Raymond said the Water Quality Report for the Dutch John Watery System was in the packet.  It will also go out to the system customers with their monthly billing.

Commission Calendar Review:  Commissioner Asay said he had a TriCounty Health meeting tomorrow and Commissioner Slaugh said he has a Conservation District meeting tomorrow.

Weekly Budget Review:  There were no budget documents presented. 
Policy and Legislation Items from the Posted Agenda: 
Discussion And Consideration Of Business License Applications a.  Igloo Ice Distributing; b. G&H Garbage; c. ViaSat, Inc.; d. Pitney Bowes, Inc.; e.  Intermountain Concrete Co.; f. SavOn Propane/Searle Gas; g. TruGreen Limited Partnership; h. White Water Canoe Co.; i. Willow Springs Outfitters; j. Bullshippers LLC – Paul & Vickie Briggs

  Commissioner Slaugh said his computers were not working so he had not had a chance to review the packet, so Mr. Raymond gave him a printed copy of the packet.  Commissioner Slaugh read through the names of all the business licenses for a-j for approval and motioned to approve these licenses a. through j. Commissioner Asay seconded the motion and all were in favor and the motion carried.

Discussion And Consideration Of  2018 MHS Yearbook Ad:  Commissioner  Asay made the motion to do a full-page ad at $140.00 and Commissioner Slaugh seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion carried.  
Discussion And Consideration Of Sheep Creek Irrigation Company Request For Possible Leasing of County Water Rights:  Ned Brady said he was here to see if the irrigation company could help to protect the water for future use as there are interests in other areas that would love to have that water.  The Sheep Creek Irrigation Company is looking for 4,000 acre feet to put to beneficial use.  Commissioner Slaugh asked if this was possible and Attorney Niel Lund said he wasn’t sure we were at liberty to go forward with a lease since this is still in discussion.  An MOU has been signed, but the specifics have not been worked out yet.  Mr. Lund explained some of the details of the MOU to Mr. Brady and said they are trying to get both parties together on May 18th.  Originally the offer was $100,000 but that was not accepted. The County does not plan to sell the water, but is willing to lease the water.  There are irrigatable acres that do not have water rights and we want to be able to irrigate those acres and show beneficial use.  Mr. Tippets asked some questions and Mr. Brady and the attorney answered his questions.  When the water contract with the Bureau of Reclamation (BOR) is renegotiated in a couple of years it’s looking like the cost will be about $70/ acre foot, but BOR did indicate that figure might be negotiable.
Discussion And Consideration Of Liquor License For Cedar Springs Marina:  Commissioner Asay asked about this and Mr. Raymond made some comments regarding the change in their licensing.  It was asked if the Restaurant license they were requesting was just for beer or other alcohol and Mr. Raymond said he wasn’t sure, but he thought that it would include wine with a meal.  This type of license would require people to buy something to eat before purchasing alcohol.  Commissioner Slaugh motioned to approve the license application and Commissioner Asay seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion carried.
Discussion And Consideration Of Liquor Use During Use Of Pavilion For Pre-Wedding Dinner in August:  Commissioner Asay asked about this and Mr. Raymond explained that applicant couple has purchased insurance and is asking to be able to have alcohol at their proposed dinner at the park.  Auditor/Recorder Keri Pallesen asked if there was a State Permit that was required and Mr. Raymond said he wasn’t sure.  Sheriff Bailey said that consuming alcohol in a park is a misdemeanor except as outlined in code, but he couldn’t find those exceptions quickly and the attorney wasn’t familiar with this part of the code off the top of his head.  Due to things being unsure this topic was tabled so more research could be done.
Discussion And Consideration Of County’s Retention Of Outside Counsel To Assist In Pursuing All Legal Claims Against Manufacturers, Distributors And Others Of Opioids Arising Out Of The Fraudulent And Negligent Marketing And Distribution of Opioids:  Attorney Lund said he met with a group of attorneys and local health officials and this topic was discussed.  The recommendation of the group was to invite Daggett County to participate as they are part of TriCounty Health.  It’s been declared a crisis by the federal government and it’s a serious problem.  We may not be experiencing the problems as other areas are, but it still doesn’t mean we shouldn’t participate.  Its contingency fee based and would not cost us anything, but maybe a little time.  We have received several proposals, but the one under consideration is serving TriCounty already, so Commissioner Lytle moved to approve the contract and Commissioner Slaugh seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion carried.  John Foster asked what they hope to accomplish by the suit and Mr. Lund explained that they want to see Doctors/residents and the general public better educated on the dangers and harmfulness of over prescribing these medicines so that this problem can be lessened.
Discussion And Consideration Of  Board Members For The Economic Development Board (Vicky Walters):  Commissioner Asay said there was another application and Commissioner Lytle made the motion to approve Vicky Walters as a new member and Commissioner Slaugh seconded the motion and asked for further discussion.  Is there a requirement for specific entities to have a seat on the board and Mr. Raymond did not think that the current by-laws require that, but they could be changed per past discussion.  Mr. Foster said that Tabitha Stewart had contacted him, but a meeting date had not been finalized yet.  All were in favor and the motion carried.
Discussion And Consideration Of Dutch John issues:  Attorney Niel Lund said that the date is looking like the 17th of May, but it hasn’t been confirmed.  Mr. Tippets reminded the Commission that the 17th is the “Meet Your Candidates” night and Mr. Raymond mentioned that the State will be meeting with several of the offices that day, but should be done by 4 pm.  A meeting from 4-6 pm or so might be workable and the evening meeting would help keep it to a reasonable time frame.

Commissioner Lytle said that he went to the Planning and Zoning meeting last night in Dutch John and Thompson Davis was there discussing their development plans, and they also discussed the easements or right of way issues related to their property.  It seemed like it was a productive conversation according to Mr. Lytle.
Discussion And Consideration Of Ordinance 18-10 Regarding The Planning and Zoning Commission Recommendations Regarding Proposed Amendments to Daggett County Code, Title 8 - Land Use Regulations For Residential Accessory Buildings, Habitation and Agricultural Accessory Buildings:  Commissioner Lytle asked Carrie Poulsen to participate and she came to address the Commission.  The Public Hearing was held last week, but public comment was limited.  There was discussion that there have been many drafts and the current one is missing the zones that were indicated to apply to and include all lots of one acre or less in size.  That was the only thing that Mrs. Poulsen could find that was missed.  The statement “All Residential Zones except R-R-5 and R-R-10” was added and Commissioner Lytle motioned to approve as amended to include the specific language discussed and Commissioner Slaugh seconded the motion. There was no further discussion and all were in favor, so the motion carried.
Commissioner Lytle made the motion to recess and Commissioner Asay seconded the motion at 10:20 am.  All were in favor and the motion carried.  The Commission came back into session at 11:12 am.  Commissioner Asay motioned to go in and out of Redevelopment Agency meeting and to go into Closed Session for the purpose of negotiating the Sale of Real Property.  Commissioner Slaugh seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion carried.  They came back into regular session and without further business Commissioner Asay made the motion to adjourn at 1:18 pm. 
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